Port Commission Meeting – July 22, 2015 

Page 3

PORT COMMISSION MEETING– July 22, 2015
The Port of Port Townsend Commission met in regular session at the Commission Building, 333 Benedict Street, Port Townsend, WA
Present: 
Commissioners – Tucker, Clinefelter and Hanke



Executive Director – Crockett



Deputy Director - Pivarnik

Auditor – Berg


                  
Attorney – O’Malley



Minutes – Nelson

I. 
CALL TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Commissioner Tucker called the meeting to order at 5:30 PM.
II. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

Proposed additions to the agenda include Section VII – Potential Immediate Action, A – 

Stormwater Cleaning Contract and Section XII – Executive Session, A – Personnel (Commissioner Clinefelter requested legal counsel and commissioners only), fifteen minute duration with no action. 

Commissioner Tucker moved to approve the Agenda as amended.
Commissioner Hanke seconded the motion.
Motion carried by unanimous vote.
III. 
CONSENT AGENDA:
A. Approval of Meeting Minutes – July 8, 2015

Approval of Workshop Minutes – July 8, 2015 
B. Approval of Warrants 
Warrant #054825 through #054838 in the amount of $54,919.37 for Payroll & Benefits
Electronic Debit in the amount of $20,479.20 for Payroll & Benefits

Warrant #054839 through #054893 in the amount of $162,161.86 for Accounts Payable
Electronic Debit in the amount of $15,145.34 to WA State Department of Labor & 


Industries for 2nd Quarter Tax Return for April – June 2015

Electronic Debit in the amount of $10,813.82 to WA State Department of Revenue for 


Combined Excise Tax Return for June 2015
Commissioner Hanke moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.
Commissioner Clinefelter seconded the motion.
Motion carried by unanimous vote.
IV. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS (Not related to agenda) (1:48):
Rick Jahnke announced he and his wife are working with a group to create a dog park for our area. He said this addition would be a benefit to local tourism. He explained that Whidbey Island, for instance, has dog parks with land donated by local entities and the parks maintained by volunteers. He added that this group is working on establishing a non-profit status and so far have collected about 250 signatures on petitions. He asks the commission to consider any possibilities for a dog park.
Mr. Pivarnik suggested land at the airport (the former Wills House site, approximately 12 acres) might work. 

Commissioner Tucker reported he spoke with County Commissioner Kler about a possible Port/County agreement that would provide space. 

Jim Todd said he thinks the airport would be an ideal spot for a dog park and thinks it’s a good idea to involve other government participation. 
V.
SECOND READING (Action Items):

A.
2016 Seattle Boat Show (9:40):
Mr. Crockett reminded discussion took place on the Boat Show at the previous meeting. He reminded the deposit is due in August. 
Commissioner Hanke moved to authorize staff to reserve booth space and send the deposit for the 2016 Seattle Boat Show.

Commissioner Tucker seconded the motion.

Motion carried by unanimous vote.

Commissioner Tucker added that staff and the commission might try to come up with more cost savings. (One staffer in the booth per shift; possibly eliminate the haul out give-away, etc.)
B.
Best Management Practices (BMPs) (14:18):


Mr. Crockett discussed how previously, staff and the commission discussed fees and 

various scenarios on when to start applying those fees. He explained that staff is still “tweaking” the BMP Enforcement Policy. He recommended the commission formally approve the fee structure discussed at the last meeting: $100 / $500 / $1000.
Commissioner Clinefelter reported that the marine trades have shown their support for this fee structure. 

Commissioner Tucker moved to approve the BMP fee structure as discussed. 
Commissioner Clinefelter seconded the motion.

Motion carried by unanimous vote. 

C.
Revised 2016 Budget Schedule (16:19):

Ms. Berg informed the attached schedule included some minor changes, including corrections to some of the meeting times and a confirmation that the County Assessor is on the schedule for the September 9, 2015 workshop. Questions and clarifications followed on what the commission might expect on the August 12 budget workshop agenda, and when to expect a draft of the capital facilities plan. 

Commissioner Tucker moved to adopt the 2016 Operating Budget Development Schedule.

Commissioner Hanke seconded the motion.

Motion carried by unanimous vote.

VI.
FIRST READING (Discussion Only):


A.
Travel Reimbursement Resolution (20:39):
Mr. Crockett informed that the Port does not currently have a Travel Reimbursement Resolution. He explained the Senate just passed a bill to allow Ports to use the State’s per diem schedule. Mr. Crockett said that the Delegation of Authority provides him the authority to initiate use of this schedule. He added Ports are to use the State schedule, effective July 24, 2015.
VII.
POTENTIAL IMMEDIATE ACTION ITEMS) (22:40):

Mr. Pivarnik is asking for immediate action, adding this job needs to happen in the dry season. He informed the Port is going with the lowest bidder for this maintenance contract – Phoenix Environmental of Tacoma. Mr. Pivarnik received excellent references on this company. He added this is a one-year contract with a one-year option. The contract includes cleaning the 80 catch basins and 3 major vaults. They bid $28,000 + tax, with the next lowest bid at $57K. Mr. Pivarnik explained Phoenix Environmental processes their own waste, which allows them to charge less. He discussed the reason this project came about is that many of the Port’s water samples are contaminated by the wastewater sitting in the bottom of the tanks.

Commissioner Clinefelter reconfirmed that the RFP went out in early June and the selection criteria listed seven or so items, cost only being a part of that. 


Commissioner Tucker moved to approve placing the Stormwater Cleaning Contract under Immediate Action.
Commissioner Hanke seconded the motion.

Motion carried by unanimous vote.

A.
Stormwater Cleaning Contract:
Commissioner Clinefelter asked for more discussion on this. He stated he has strong concerns on how the Port’s Stormwater Permit hinges on the outcome of this job. He said he also has concerns with the scoring matrix, and with the huge difference between the lowest bid and the other three. He expressed the urgency of beginning this work while the weather is dry. He said if the project gets delayed and runs into the rainy season, the cost could increase tremendously. 
Commissioner Hanke believes that receiving good references on them from the City of Tacoma and Pierce County Transit is good enough right there.  

Commissioner Tucker moved to approve the contract with Phoenix Environmental as presented.

Commissioner Hanke seconded the motion. 

Motion carried by unanimous vote.
VIII.
STAFF COMMENTS (31:06):
Attorney O’Malley briefed the commission on the status of the Townsend Bay/Shipwrights Co-op transfer papers. He explained how very complex it is and discussed the progress in further details.
Mr. Pivarnik informed that Port staff has talked with the City about the drought situation. He said signs have been posted around the Port asking people to limit their water usage, and maintenance has cut back on using the Port’s water truck that is used to keep the dust down.

Mr. Crockett discussed a conversation he had with Cynthia Weed on the IDD levy capacity at the WPPA Port Director’s conference.  
IX.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

None.
X.
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS (45:27):

Commissioner Clinefelter asked about the staff changes within moorage and the yard. Mr. Crockett explained that TJ Quandt was hired for the Assistant Harbormaster position, based out of Point Hudson. He will phase in within the next thirty days so that he can still help in the yard until they find a replacement. Commissioner Clinefelter pointed out the commission approved an extra yard position based on the fact that one staffer was out on medical and it was not known if he would return. He asked since that staffer did return to work, is another hire necessary? Mr. Crockett answered this could be considered, and maybe the Org Chart should be reapproved annually.

Commissioner Tucker discussed the recent Energy Lunch meeting and how a representative from the Department of Commerce discussed clean energy and a local company discussed their boat battery business. 
XI.
NEXT MEETING/PUBLIC WORKSHOP: Next regular meeting on Wednesday, August 12, 2015 at 1:00 PM. Public Workshop, including Budget discussion, at 9:30 AM in the Port Commission Building, 333 Benedict St, Port Townsend.
XII.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: 
The regular session recessed into Executive Session, at 6:20 PM to discuss a personnel matter, pursuant to RCW 42.30.110, duration of fifteen minutes with no action. 

XIII.
RECONVENING AND ADJOURNMENT OF REGULAR MEETING:


The meeting reconvened and adjourned at 6:40 PM there being no further business to come before the Commission.

ATTEST:

__________________________________

Stephen R. Tucker, President

______________________________


Peter W. Hanke, Secretary 




__________________________________

Brad A. Clinefelter, Vice President
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